The supporters of Proposition 14’s “top-two” system for primary elections are responding to a genuine problem that plagues California, but their solution promises little change while it fosters incumbency, limits choice, and conflicts with other reforms. The Green Party opposes this measure, as its costs far outweigh its benefits.
Prop 14 would abolish party primaries and establish a single, non-partisan, open primary where voters must choose a single candidate from among all candidates running from all parties, plus independents and write-ins. The two highest voted candidates then proceed to the general election. No longer will all parties be represented in the general election, and no longer will write-in candidates have a chance to be heard. And Prop 15 would have to be rewritten to accommodate the open primary.
The theory that a broader electorate in the primary will select more moderate candidates is not borne out by analysis or experience. Proponents of Prop 14 reference a study by the Public Policy Institute of California. It is a curious reference given that the report’s conclusion states, “Moderates might benefit, but only slightly more often than under the current system." Experience with this and similar systems has demonstrated this conclusion. Louisiana, Washington and California (blanket primary, 1998-2000) saw little change in the partisan results of elections or the immoderate nature of elected officials from their use of open and top-two primaries.
The top-two system relies on “crossover” voting, where voters, in significant numbers, from one party cross over to vote for a moderate candidate from another party. Experience with independent (“Decline to State”) voters and our past blanket primary does not support expectations of that happening. Independents tend to stay non-partisan, and partisan voters tend to vote along partisan lines for a number of political and social reasons.
The theory continues with the open/top-two primary’s tendency to re-elect incumbents. The slight gain in elected moderates will accumulate over time, bringing us more moderate legislatures in the future. But with existing term limits, moderates will be termed-out as fast as they are elected.

Consider some other likely affects of an open/top-two primary. Each candidate must compete against all other candidates, not just the ones from his/her party, leasing to more expensive campaigns. Vote splitting – for example, two moderate candidates split the moderate vote allowing an extreme candidate to be elected – is likely. Minor parties will be effectively abolished from the general election, reducing voter choice and threatening those parties’ ballot status. Primary elections tend to draw significantly fewer voters, and those who hold more extreme positions, than the general election. So the same small, extreme group will be selecting the only two candidates to appear on the November ballot.

Fixing California’s problems requires real reforms that address fundamental problems. To this affect, The Green Party promotes the use of Instant Runoff Voting. This ranked-choice ballot system accommodates the desired crossover effect while mitigating the negative effects of excessive competition. Four municipalities in California have adopted it and many more are studying it. We need reforms that fix the fundamental problems, not Band-aids that don’t even treat the symptoms.
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